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The Annual Meeting of the Lauderdale Lakes Lake Management District (“Lake 

District”) was called to order by Chairman Sorenson, at the Lutherdale Chapel, on 

Saturday, August 31, 2019, at 10:00 a.m.   

 

Members present:  Chairman Sorenson, Treasurer Wisniewski, Secretary Kroeplin, 

Commissioner Summers, Commissioner Diedrich, County Representative Pruessing, and 

Town Representative Sukala.   

 

Chairman Jack Sorenson welcomed everyone and thanked them for coming.  He thanked 

Lutherdale and Jeff Bluhm for their assistance every year with the meeting. 

 

Approval of Agenda: 

Chairman Sorenson asked for a motion to approve the agenda.  A Don Henderson motion 

to approve the agenda, seconded by Walker Johnson, carried.   

 

Approval of Minutes: 

Chairman Sorenson asked for a motion to approve the 2018 Annual Meeting minutes.  A 

motion by Peter Van Kampen to approve the minutes, seconded by Bill Corbett, carried. 

 

Chairman Sorenson invited Debbie Ferrari from the Lauderdale Lakes Improvement 

Association and Jeff Angst from the Yacht Club to speak about their organizations. 

 

Chairman Sorenson then introduced the Lake District Board: 

• Ron Diederich oversees the Water Safety Patrol and Clean Boats, Clean Waters. 

• John Summers oversees septic pumping and pier inspections. 

• Jim Kroeplin is the board Secretary and oversees the outflow dam. 

• Greg Wisniewski is the board Treasurer and oversees the Aquatic Plant 

Management Program. 

• Jack Sorenson is the board chairman who oversees the golf course, insurance and 

environmental projects. 

• Sue Pruessing has been appointed as the Walworth County Representative to the 

Lake District Board. 

• Don Sukala is the appointed Town of LaGrange representative to the Lake 

District Board. 

 

Commissioner Election: 

Chairman Sorenson called for ballots for the election.  One candidate, Jim Kroeplin, 

turned in nomination papers for one position on the ballot.   



Treasurer’s Report: 

Treasurer Wisniewski noted that the 2018 audit is complete and is available online.  Bank 

balances and revenue/expense sheets are available on the website as well.   

 

He explained the various taxing jurisdictions who receive tax revenues. 

 
 

 
 

He explained the status of equipment for the various departments and noted that it is 

available on the Lake District website. 

 



 

 
 

 
 

Wisniewski outlined the 2020 budget needs and plans for 2020 Lake District projects: 

 

 
 



 
 

 
 

Chairman Sorenson announced the results of the Commissioner election. Jim Kroeplin 

was elected.  There were two write-in votes. 

 

Update on Community Center Building and Clubhouse: 

Sorenson explained the next steps in considering options regarding the golf course 

clubhouse and community center.   

 
 



Sorenson explained that this will be an ongoing discussion at District Board meetings.   

 

Comments / Questions: 

• Why is the Board only considering the opinions of a small group of people?  

Shouldn’t the greater electorate consider options?  The Board wants to ascertain 

costs before the Lake District is asked to make decisions. 

• Thank you to the Board for taking the time to analyze the situation before making 

decisions. 

 

Water Safety Patrol Report: 

Ron Diederich thanked Ken Blanke for his service to the Lake District.  He noted the 

longevity, training and activities of the Water Safety Patrol team. 

 
 

He explained that the WSP patrols the lake from May to October, seven days a week, 

with extra patrols over the 4th of July weekend. They provide assistance for boaters on the 

lake and update the community on state and local boating laws.  He provided statistics for 

previous years and noted that there have been 62 tickets issued so far in 2019. 

 
 

 



Diederich explained the cost of the operation and the WI DNR’s reimbursement.  

 

 
 

Comments / Questions: 

• A resident asked about a ticket given to a visitor.  Water Safety Patrol officer 

Chris St. Clair explained the process involved in challenging a ticket and noted 

that their primary objective on the lake is promoting safety. 

• A resident complimented the department for doing a wonderful job. 

• Does the DNR require a certain number of tickets to be written each year to 

receive funding?  There are performance requirements and written warnings are 

also included.  Safety, not tickets, is the primary goal. 

• How does the WSP determine that tickets should be written for PWCs getting too 

close to other boaters?  Officers are trained every year and write tickets for 

blatant violations of the 100-foot rule. 

 

Golf Course Report: 

Chairman Sorenson presented the golf course report.  

 

 



 

Sorenson thanked those who worked to purchase the property years ago and those who 

have contributed to improvements at the golf course over the years. 

 

He thanked Chris White for his 17 years of service to the Lake District and welcomed 

Kristy Dowling and Mark Lockhart who are now running the golf course.  He noted the 

efforts that both Kristy and Mark have made over the course of the summer and the 

volunteers in the community who have helped. He explained that the District has 

purchased two new mowers.  Sorenson thanked Joe Ferrari for his assistance reviewing 

golf course financials. 

 

Sorenson provided background for budget requests for golf course improvements. 

 

 
 

 
 



Sorenson explained proposed golf course improvements: 

 

 
 

Comments / Questions: 

• Some golfers do not want to play 18 holes, so the golf course should advertise that 

it is 9 holes.  The golf course strengths are that you can play a round fairly quickly 

and we have competitive prices. 

• How does the golf course compare to other golf courses in the area?  Our prices 

are very competitive as compared to other courses in the area.   

• Compared to Evergreen, Lauderdale doesn’t do enough outings, charges too 

little, and doesn’t host schools. 

• Chris White started a program to host events for non-profits that brought 

additional people in the area to the course. 

 

Environmental Projects: 

Chairman Sorenson explained that the golf couse joined the Audubon Cooperative 

Sanctuary Program and noted the certificates that have been achieved thus far. 

 



Sorenson also explained the USDA Goose Management program on the Lakes – the 

USDA continued the program for this year - and he thanked the volunteers who assisted 

this year.  Property owners can help by informing the District they see geese in the area in 

May or June. 

 

 
 

Chairman Sorenson also outlined some work that has been completed along 

Sterlingworth Drive to clear out the woods and provide greater visability at the 

intersection of Country Club Drive. 

 

The District is working to stabilize the shoreline in Don Jean Bay due to the deterioration 

of the biologs that had been installed years ago, and Sorenson noted Herb Sharpless’s 

work to maintain the wetlands and eradicate invasive plants. 

 

 
 

 



Chairman Sorenson also explained some Watershed programs and the various 

organizations on the Lake who work to maintain water quality: 

 

 
 

 

The District is pursuing plans for a new watershed study to maintain water quality. 

 

 
 

 

Septic Pumping Report: 

John Summers explained that the pumping program keeps property owners in compliance 

with State requirements and preserves the water quality of the lake.  The District’s 

concern is with failing septic systems leaking into the lake.  Every system gets inspected 

and pumped every third year.  Old systems not only affect the lake but can also be a 

hazard. 

 



 
 

If you need information about when your system is to be pumped or have concerns about 

the condition of your system let us know – contact information is on the website. 

 

Piers Report: 

Summers also addressed the pier inspection role of the district – the Town of LaGrange 

and the State of Wisconsin has the authority to create laws and ordinances.  We can only 

approve permits that comply with requirements – if a pier doesn’t comply, homeowners 

need to go to the Town of LaGrange for a variance.  In environmentally sensitive areas, 

any changes to a pier need a variance from the Town.  If you need a new or replacement 

pier you need a permit.  If you have questions, please contact us – contact information is 

on the website.    

 

 
 

 

 

 

 



Aquatic Plant Management (Weed Harvesting) Report: 

Greg Wisniewski explained that the District endeavors to remove as many weeds from 

the lake as we can.  About 350 tons are usually removed per year.  The District receives a 

5-year permit that is expiring, so the APM Plan needs to be updated this year.  He 

thanked all the volunteers who assisted with the sampling this year. 

 

 

 

 



 

APM equipment is about 25 years old and the crew is very experienced in operating the 

equipment and are also mechanics who keep the machines running, but the District needs 

to consider upgrading the equipment in the future.  

 

 
 

The WI DNR allows mechanical harvesting beyond the pierhead, and the harvester can 

chase floaters inside the pierhead.  They cannot go within 35 feet of shore – this area is 

the riparian owners’ responsibility.   

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 



Wisniewski also reported about the “Clean Boats, Clean Waters” program at 

Lauderdale’s launches that helps to protect the lakes from invasive species.  

 

 
 

 

Outflow Dam: 

Jim Kroeplin reported on the dam and progress with improvements.  After a late start due 

to a rainy Spring, the work on the dam is nearly complete.  Fencing will be completed 

this Fall. 

 

 
 

 

 

 



Approval of 2020 Budget and Tax Levy: 

Wisniewski outlined projects and presented the proposed 2020 budget and tax levy.   

 

 
 

 
 



 
 

 
 

 

Treasurer Wisniewski explained the proposal to add $30,000 to the 2020 budget for golf 

course improvements which would raise the tax levy to $209,643.   

 



A motion to approve the proposed 2020 budget and the corresponding tax levy of 

$209,643, made by Rick Bauman and seconded by Don Henderson, carried.   

 

Other Business: 

The Lake District continues to monitor the Highway 12/67 funding situation, however 

this line item has been removed from the budget. 

 

The 2020 annual meeting is scheduled for Saturday, September 5. 

 

TDS Internet service is lacking.  The District has learned that if there are enough people 

interested in upgrading to fiber, TDS would make that available. 

 

Adjourn: 

The meeting adjourned at 11:40 a.m. on a Rick Bauman / Pete Spaulding motion. 


